
Interview with Dr. Harold See, 3 June 1986, Clover, SC. 

Allen: You came into the University in? 

See: 1964, Dean of the School of Education, 1966 I acted for a 
year as Dean of Education and concurrently as Vice President for 
Research and Acedemic Services. In 1970, I left the university 
on a three year leave for the Ford Foundation at which time I was 
appointed William Benton Professor of International Higher 
Education •• 

Allen: Why did you come to the university in the first place? 

See: I had been overseas with the state Department in Afghanis-
tan and when I came back into the states, my wife had had some 
illness at that particular point and she did not want to go back 
overseas and I was on leave from so. Illinois Univ. at the time 
as a research professor and didn't want to go back to so. Il-
linois Univ. so this was the only other job offer I had. 

Allen: What attracted you, aside from that, about the 
university? 

See: I' 11 be quite honest with you, I expected to stay at the 
Univ. of Bridgeport for a few months or a year and get out, be-
cause I thought Bridgeort was essentially along side of institu-
tions that I had been with like so. Illinois Univ., the school 
was mundane and unexciting. 

Allen: so, why did you stay? 

See: well, for various reasons. we liked the school 
essentially. I did have two other presidencies offered to me 
that I didn't take. One Drury college and one at (I can't remem-
ber the name of it) and I stayed because my daughter was doing so 
well in the Fairfield Schools so it was pretty much my reason for 
staying was that. I never, unfortunately, never felt that 
Bridgeport ever, as an institution, gave enough attention what I 
considered qualitative aspects of higher education. And so I 
found that after having been with a major state university, run-
ning the second campus of so. Illinois Univ. for a period of 
time, I found it far less exciting and always intended to go back 
to the state university. 

Allen: so this was your first time in private education. 

see; No, I was Assistant to the President of Evansville Univ. 
back before I was with so. Illinois. And I been with the Univ. 
of Cincinnati, that wasn't private, that was municipal ? 
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Allen: As Dean of the College of Education , this was a period 
of considerable growth of the university and particularly growth 
in the college of Education, was it not? 

See: Yes, we went from about, during the period that I was Dean, 
which I guess totaled three years, we went from, I don't remember 
the number of students, but we went from approximately 30 faculty 
to almost 90 faculty, so it was a very good period of growth, 
particularly at the graduate level. we held the lid on the 
undergraduate, we could have gotten more students but the rest of 
the college was real unhappy about our growth within the univer-
sity and essentially the Dean's Council voted that we had to keep 
a lid on our undergraduate program and we allowed the graduate 
program to grow with whatever was available and it was a very 
large program at the time. It was a program, as I remember I 
think we were running pretty close to with part time students in 
education, we were running 16 or 17 hundred. Don't hold me to 
those figures. 

Allen: In my recollection, that's quite true. Now what did the 
Dean's Council do at this time? You said that they voted to keep 
a lid on the undergraduate, what else did they do? 

See: I think the Dean's council was a very, during this par-
ticular period, the Dean's Council was made up of, quite frankly, 
with Henry Littlefield trying to keep the battle lines between 
Harold See and Leland Miles. 

Allen: 
they? 

O.K., let's talk about that. What battle lines were 

See: Let's be honest about it, as long as you are getting his-
torical facts. Leland was very anxious for the College of Arts 
and Science to grow and he wanted to go in certain areas which 
the College of Arts and Sciences staff was not prepared to go 
into, and I say that not with any, being vindictive, it was a 
very thin faculty in the College of Arts and Sciences at that 
time, far thinner than Education in terms of quality for par-
ticular fields, and I objected to some of the movements where he 
was trying to take over education, and I would make agreements 
with Leland, and Leland, in his usual way, can't remember from 
day to day what he has agreed the day before, and Lee believes 
he, really believes what he said, I'm sure, but I remember the 
first time I rode to Washington with him within two weeks after 
he arrived there on a plane and we discussed certain condition of 
which he would cooperate in graduate work. He wrote a five page 
memorandum in his usual way, which I didn't even recognize, and I 
got a call from Henry Littlefield wanting to know if I was trying 
to give the store away cause he sent a copy to Henry. In 
Leland's usual way, he distributes memorandums everyplace and 
that now is the proof because he put it in writing. You should 
know all that, you've worked for the man, and from that day on, 

2 



he had that reputation. You know, r've known Leland a long time. 
Back at Cincinnati, he had the same reputation at Cincinnati, he 
carried it right with him. I was not unaware, I had already 
checked it out before he arrived on the scene, and so it was a 
battle, the only place that Leland and I agreed on, we agreed 
very stronly on, was increase in quality of staff, increase in 
salaries and conditions to attract good staff. we found unan-
imity of agreement on that, with the old line being pretty much 
sitting back. I guess what really happened that really upset us 
at the beg inning of that time was the fact that I arrived on 
August the first and he didn't arrive until September and I had 
managed to corral all the money for the College of education 
before he got on the scene and that upset the apple cart, and 
then Fred Ekablad came a year later and that was even worse. 
Cause the money was over in the college, of course we were 
producing it too at that time, there was no question that the 
money was coming in through the Education College. In fact I 
would say from I read in books today, I don't pay too much atten-
tion to it, they perhaps made a big mistake in closing the col-
lege of Education because right now it could be an expanding 
demand in this country. 

Allen: Within the country it is, but it hasn't picked up too 
much for us. we still have, of course, the depts. and the 
certification. 

See: I don't think it will ever pick up when you have 
departments, that was always traditionally a problem with liberal 
arts colleges. 

Allen: was that the only thing that you and Lee disagreed about? 

See: No, I think it, my disagreement with Lee was basically in 
the matter of style and integrity. I think quite frankly, I'm 
very open, I say what I think and people know where I stand, and 
after Lee's talks you never know for sure where you stood because 
he sits there and takes his dutiful notes and I began saying to 
Lee when I'd had a meeting with him now it's my turn to write the 
summary of our meetings, because I couldn't trust his, there''s 
one where his memory became very faulty between the time we met 
and the time that he would dictate his notes, and I found that 
clear up to the day that i left. Lee just, and I really believe 
that the man, pathologically, just believes that that's the fact 
and I would say that most of the people I know at Bridgeport, 
that have worked with him, even including his Arts and Science 
people, eventually found that out, and this is his way. He just 
cannot sit down and write an agreement and leave it at where it 
is. rt always has to be embellished in the Lee Miles style, and 
I found this very difficult to deal with. Now that's different 
than Henry Littlefield. Littlefield is probably as straight 
forward. I didn't agree with Henry Litlefield in many ways, in 
many things, on how I would go about doing things or whether, 
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one thing about Henry Littlefield, you always knew where you 
stood. Completely honest, no deviousness, the only deviousness 
that there was, where he was concerned, was where Jim Halsey was 
concerned and you always had to take whatever he said about Jim 
Halsey with a grain of salt • 

Allen: Why was that? 

see: well, they had absolutly no use for each other. It's that 
simple. Littlefield didn't have any respect for Jim Halsey be-
cause Jim Halsey, I think he thought, which he was, about Jim 
Halsey that he was an intellectual lightweight. And no question, 
he was right. And he treated Jim in that manner. And I don't 
know anything about the history of it, I said the only thing I 
know is that I didn't know when I came for an interview at the 
University of Bridgeport, this is stupidity on my part, I didn't 
even know that there was such a thing as a Chancellor around. I 
was interviewed by the president. I didn't know that a little 
podunk institution like Bridgeport would have a Chancellor and a 
President both, and when I was interviewed by Littlefield I went 
home and I met him in Washington when I was coming to Bridgeport. 
I was trying to cut my ties with the State Department and he said 
why don't you meet me in Washington and we'll ride up together to 
Bridgeport. And on the way up to Bridgeport, he proceeded to 
spend the whole trip telling me what an s.o.b. and good for noth-
ing Halsey was, and that I should stay a million miles away from 
him. Then when we arrived, I'm sitting in the car saying to 
myself, what's this all about, chancellor, where'd he come into 
the picture? Who is Halsey? And this was in the days when each 
and every other year one of them would go to Europe and the other 
would stay on. Each took the summer off. Halsey's year to be 
out of town, and of course then when we arrived on the scene, Lee 
lived in a rented house across the street from the Halseys and 
Lee got identified with the Halseys, and I got identified by 
Littlefield. Littlefield never, he would probably be more dis-
creet than I am, but that's not my nature. Littlefield, if you 
think that I dispise Lee Miles, Littlefield, he said he wouldn't 
turn his back on him one minute. He has absolutly nothing but 
disdain for the man, and never did, and that's the reason the 
decision to make, these are very interesting internal political 
decisions, and he was identified with Halsey and I was identified 
with Littlefield, and we were the two new boys on the block, so 
the battle lines got divided down in that way as well as between 
Lee and myself. It wasn't just Lee and myself. Lee was iden-
tified with Halsey. Lee was invited to all Halsey's parties and 
I was invited to all the Littlefield's parties, and at that time 
each one was trying to out do the other one in entertaining. As 
I said we couldn't afford the baby sitters when I arrived, for 
all the entertaining that was going on between the two of them, 
and this suited Ron(?), and then the job, when I was made Vice 
President for the,great deal of confusion, I was offered a job 
at Drury College, and they came back with an offer and between 
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the time the offer got to me and it finally got to the Board, the 
Board had become split, within the Board, and Lee had gone to the 
Board wanting to be Vice President of Academic Affairs. He had 
his and I, you know, Arnold Bernhard, and I can give you all the 
names that Lee had lined up on his side. I never dealt with the 
Board, so I will be quite candid, I never had anything to do with 
the Board, but he maneuvered around the board. Littlefield was 
determined that Lee was not going to be anything with him, so 
Littlefield went to Marsillius, who was Chairman of the Board and 
said I want Harold See. well, he's got a job offer at Drury, 
therefore, if he'll keep that and stay, so I talked it over and 
my daughter wanted to stay in school there in Fairfield, and we 
agreed instead of my going to Drury, that I would stay as Vice 
President of Academic Affairs. In the meantime after I had 
turned down the job at Drury, and it gets to the Board, the Board 
gets into a battle over it, and with that the job gets switched 
where I'm over as Research and Academic Services, and they still 
leave the other job open but the deal was that Littlefield would 
not have to take Lee on any circumstances, and that's when Lee 
picked up and went to Alfred 'cause he could not stand that I was 
a Vice President there and he wasn't. This is part of the inside 
squabbling that went on, so Lee went to Alfred and that's when 
they out and they recruited and brought this guy, Christie, in. 

Allen: What about Christie? was he a good man? 

See: He was a reformed alcoholic. He was on the hooch. (?) I 
don't know if he was good, bad or indifferent. He was a bright 
guy. He had a monkey on his back and Diem just hated Christie. I 
got along with Chrisie, I didn't have any problem. I reconciled 
myself to the, if I was going to stay, to the situation that ex-
isted by this time, and at that particular point I was president 
of the Independent College Assn. of Conn. and so I had my 
outside, I was really taking my professional interest outside the 
institution in a sense, except that I was working for the univer-
sity in the process. I was not getting my jollies from 
internally, but Christie was, I called Littlefield and told him 
that I had no objection to Christie but he ought to check and he 
didn't check Littlefield was so interested in getting someone on 
the job, so I had a contact from where he came in Pennsylvania 
and he said Christie had had all kinds of problems with 
alcoholism, supposedly dealiing with students, and this that and 
the other, and either didn't check this out and they found this 
all out after he got on the job. He was also, at the same time 
he was applying for this job, was applying for the Presidency of 
Quinnipiac. Quinnipiac did their checking and Quinnipiac said no 
way, we're not going to chance this one. A good friend of mine, 
you've met him, I'm sure, Fran Horn, from The University of Rhode 
Island, called me and said you ought to get to Littlefield and 
tell him to stay away from that man with a, at that point Fran 
was on the Board of Quinnipiac, and Fran had been trying to get 
to Littlefield but this is typical. Christie was a bright 
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enough guy, articulate. He still had a monkey on his back, he 
was having difficulty staying off the hooch, and well, I didn't 
have any problems, I think he was honest. 

Allen: You were in academic research and institutional research 
until when? 

See: Until I left in '70. That's when they did the self study 
that, during that period, I did the self study that they locked 
up as it was too hot to handle after I presented it to the Board, 
they were afraid that, they wouldn't face the facts that at this 
time the university was already in deep financial trouble. They 
had already moved themselves into financial problems and I had 
made certain recommendations. warren Hill, I'm trying to, my 
dates, this gets very fuzzy. It had to be probably 1969, warren 
Hill, Higher Education Commission, this was during the self 
study, came to me and asked, we as a Commission cannot go to the 
University of Bridgeport and ask them to become a State Univ. but 
we want a state university in that area. They had done their 
demographic studies and all the rest, and he said, is there any 
way you can get the Univ. of Bridgeport to request to become a 
State Univ.? That was the beginning of my end with some of the 
Board members, who were held back on the so-called free en-
terprise approach, and I thought that the way the university was 
going, given all the circumstances, that the real answer to the 
Univ. of Bridgeport would be to become a State institution so I 
brought up at the Dean's Meeting, and I don't remember the reason 
why, but Littlefield was out with Dana Foundation on some Dana 
business, and the Dean's Concil unanimously, now whether this 
shows up in the minutes or not, unanimously, because Halsey, of 
all people, Littlefield by this time was worried about me on this 
business that we'd be going state, so Littlefield, normally I 
would have acted as Chairman of the Committee, he had Halsey stay 
to chair our meetings on this discussion of our options and the, 
including Bigsbee, Ekablad, myself, the whole group, well it was 
unanimous, Bergrenn even stronger, voted unanimously that we 
should request to go state. Littlefield refused to present it 
directly to the Board, and Newman Marsillius, I talked to Newman 
on, I would say two or three occasions out at his plant, about it 
and they just would not make the move to request, and the state, 
the Commission for Higher Education at that point was prepared to 
put money into making the University of Bridgeport a state 
institution. I think it was, if you're talking about services, 
just a personal opinion, I think it probably is one of the big-
gest mistakes in the history of the Univ. of Br idgeort. Cause 
when they refused to follow up on that in any way, and at that 
point I had the inside track, I was president of the College 
Assn. representing, I was sitting in on all commission meetings 
in Hartford and I had the keys to have brought something off. 
They wanted the money but they didn't want to be a state, and you 
see this is where I couldn't, where I had difficulty philosophi-
cally dealing with them, because they constantly encouraged me, 
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which I did, that was the first break through during that period 
when we started getting money on various kinds of formulas, a la 
New York, California and the rest, getting money from the state. 
That was the first break through in getting money from the state. 
That took place during that particular period when I was presi-
dent of the Independent College Assn. Then, they wanted that 
money and the more the better, but they did not want to get into 
a situation where Bridgeport was then going to be state 
controlled. And I found the line so fine that it just, having 
been with a major state university, and seen how money can become 
available and how things can really happen with the state, I 
thought it was a benefit, that if they were really dedicated to 
that area of Conn. and the inner city of Bridgeport and all the 
rest of the things they kept mouthing, a private school was never 
going to do the things that Bridgeport needed. Economicaly it 
could just not do it and never was going to do it. You are al-
ways just nibbling at the edge, whereas a major state univ. could 
come in with all kinds of resources and have revitalization of 
the community and this is just the basic philisophical 
disagreement. 

Allen: You mentioned you saw during this period the beginnings 
of our financial problems, what specifically? 

See: The financial problems were there before. The financial 
problems really started, I discovered them, probably around 1965 
to 1966. Up until '66 there really had never been any budgetary 
process at the Univ. of Bridgeport. How you found out what money 
was there was then you made a request and whether Henry decided 
to pull it out of his top drawer and approve it. There wasn't any 
real planning or budgetary procedure. I discovered it that 
Bridgeport University was paying their bills 60 and 90 days 
during the summer waiting for money to come in in September from 
tuition and this became increasingly longer the time period in 
which they were holding off bills and paying bills, they were way 
behind, and I discovered this particularly when I started doing 
the self study and got involved in the computer center and got 
involved in the operation, and Al Diem never really was a busi-
ness manager. Littlefield controlled everything in terms of the 
budget on a sheet in the top right hand drawer of his desk, and 
I'm literally saying it was done on the back of a scratch pad. 
How he figured it how and how he did it, I don't know, but that 
is where it was done and Diem was sitting up there with nothing, 
he was a flunky, processing bills and rolling them up. Diem 
really never had any authority even though, and Diem was a very 
bitter guy if anybody knew him. He was very bitter because of 
what happened at Penn. state and all the other places, and he was 
kind of a bitter guy, and he just sat up there and doodled, so we 
didn't have any business operation really controlling anything 
until, as part of the self study, I insisted that one of the 
things that had to be, we had to have bugetary, the only way in a 
self study that I could get a cost factor and a cost analysis was 
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that I have some bugetary figures, and we start charging them off 
to what it was, so the first beginning of budgets at all was 
during the self study and that was done purely as a means to get 
at some figures to find out what the cost factors were in the 
various colleges and what was happening and nobody really knew, 
there was no planning budget wise. I guess that's where budget-
ing started, I guess it came into being when the fellow who came 
in after Littlefield? 

Allen: Manning 

See: Manning. I guess budgeting came into more into being at 
that point and during the period they were getting under control, 
but I could see a drop in enrollment, I could see costs going up, 
I could see a lack of resources coming in to match them, and 
there was a lot of f ineggling in the documents coming out of the 
Development Office. Duplications in the various categories, the 
Development Office reports were just replete with rnisinforrntion, 
all through, and I kept saying we've got to standardize. You 
see, you've got to understand, anytime you talk about something, 
it sounds like you' re self serving, and I don't mean to sound 
this way but I spent all my time prior to corning to Bridgeport 
with State and Federal agencies which were very budget conscious 
and very, very much concerned with being able to trace cost 
figures and all of that, and you may not know it, I couldn't 
figure out why, when I came here and they gave me a salary that I 
was the highest paid person other than Littlefield and Halsey. 
They were getting the same but they were getting practically, I 
came here at $19,000 which was a cut in salary, but I came here 
at $19,000. and Littlefield at the time if r'rn not mistaken, you 
can verify this in the records someplace, and I doubt it cause 
they covered things up so well, I tried to trace this myself. 
Halsey was making $21,000. And the next highest paid person was 
Lee Miles who came in at $16,000. and the rest of the deans were 
down around, this is in '64, around $12,000, $11,000 to $12,000. 
I didn't find out until, I don't know how many years later, when 
I was trying to trace this thing down, I couldn't figure out how 
Littlefield and Halsey and these people were doing so well. What 
happened for years, I felt sorry for them, I thought here I'm in 
here brand new getting $19,000. and these two guys only getting 
$21,000/. Boy, this is unfair, but Littlefield is generous and 
then I found out later on, that at the end of each year, Lit-
tlefield would declare as a surplus and Halsey and Littlefield 
got bonuses and so did, the only other dean, the only other per-
son that got, the lowest paid dean was Bigsbee. Boy, I thought 
what a deal they are doing to Bigsbee, here's Bigsbee been here 
all these years and dedicated and loyal getting the lowest paid 
salary of any dean in this institution. I thought this is crazy, 
but Bigsbee also participated in the bonus program, so there's 
three people, Halsey, Littlefield and Bigsbee, participating in a 
bonus program which the Board of Trustees never knew about. They 
divided up the spoils at the end of each year. Have you ever run 
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across that? 

Allen: No, I haven't run across that yet. 

See: Now the man that told me this and gave me, put me on to it 
and I found it out, is Bigsbee. Bigsbee was mad at Manning 
before he left. we went out to have lunch and I told him how I 
always thoght he had been mistreated by the university and he 
said, I've never been mistreated, I've been better paid than you 
were, so that I went back and dug into it and found this a fact. 

Allen: You were saying that the Development Off ice had fiddled 
with the figures and that reports were not accurate? 

See: Yes, they had a tendancy to double up on figures, for 
instance, let me give you an example. I'll make it very 
personal, and I gave them, over a period of years, and I said, 
incidentally this was all changed because of some other things, 
this did not actually transpire, but I tell you of an example. I 
made them a $10,000 grant, I forgotten whether it was ten years 
or what, o.k.? They would take the $10,000 and show that in the 
year that it was made, and then proceed to show the income again 
in the succeeding years, and so the amount of money, in other 
words, that if there is a $1,000 a year, then that would again 
show up at $1,000 a year. So they would show these big amounts 
and the income was really now actually there. And they did a lot 
of that, for instance they took government grants, at one point I 
handled government grants, and I would report on government 
grants and they would show up on theirs too. And so the Board 
never saw a true picture of the outside income, the income was 
never as high, never as high as they said it was. Now whether 
that continued on after '70, I've no way of knowing. I used to 
jump all over John Cox about that same, it doesn't help anybody 
to put in all these inflated figures which are really not there. 
The sooner people face up to what the real costs are, and what 
they are bringing in and what cost per dollar. John objected to 
the fact that I used the national scale. There is a national 
formula for judging development offices based on, there is a for-
mula as an imput that comes out and gives you a ratio to show 
your dollar cost, a dollar earned in various kinds of categories 
of soli ti tat ions and their cost per dollar was so much higher 
than many, many ins ti tut ions of comparable size, that it was 
ridiculously high. John took rank exception to it and I said you 
give me any formula you want to use, John, I will use any formula 
you wish, but let's apply the formula to other institutions 
equally, and John never came up with another formula because what 
I was using was a national standard formula for federal offices. 
And of course he was aggrivated cause he didn't know how I did 
it. He said, how did you get a hold of that formula and I said, 
it's available. So I guess that's 

Allen: Now were you there during the Manning period? 
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see: I was there partly. Let me tell you a little story on that 
one, if you like little stories. I came back from overseas for 
the Ford Foundation just before Manning was given his walking 
papers and Bob, what's his name, his name slipped me, who was in 
the upstairs floor of the President's office, Bob, on the Board 

Allen: Oh, Christie 

See: No 

Allen: Not Christie, Jefferies. 

See; Jefferies. You can check this out, I don't know if you've 
talked with Jefferies or not. 

Allen: I haven't yet, but I will. 

See: Well, I hadn't been back but a few months, well, in the 
first place, no I'd been back longer, almost a year and Hill 
asked me to be on one of the state committees in the state study, 
to chair one of them. Manning objected strenously but the Board 
said they thought it was good to have one of our people and I 
don't know why, Manning, what information he'd been fed, but he 
was scared to death of me. Hands off is the best I can say and 
we got a grant of money, this was the beginning of (?),we got a 
grant of money to do a study on cooperative program of planning 
for instittions. I can't remember all the details of it 

Allen: This was System 6? 

See: Yup, system 6, and the Board tried to move it out of 
Manning's hands, and they tried to move it into my hands, and 
that really, I had nothing to do with it. I knew nothing about 
it, it was Jefferies and Marsillius and some of the people who 
evidentally became disenchanted with Manning is the best I can 
say. I'd been gone. I got a call from Jefferies asking me if I 
could have lunch with him at the Holiday Inn and on Monday 
morning. I said fine, and I had lunch with him. There was Mar-
sillius and Jefferies at the Holiday Inn downtown. And they were 
upset about the way things were going in the university. The 
unionization and the rest and everthing else. I goofed. I said I 
think Manning gave away the store, there is no question about it. 
He gave tenure just to satisfy people to keep them (?) There is 
no question but he was weak, he sold the institution out and my 
guess is the problems and the problem is still there today, be-
cause of Manning, that is a personal opinion. He just didn't use 
good judgement. And he lost the accreditation for the College of 
Education too, I don't know if you knew that or not. He lost that 
in his talking too much and writing statements to the 
accreditation. Anyway, he wasn't fit to be in that job. But 
they called me and they asked me what I thought needed to be done 
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and I said, this is an awkward position, I said, I listed a dozen 
things that I thought needed to be done in a hurry and they asked 
me if I would go in as Executive Vice President under Manning and 
let him stay on as figurehead, and run the internal operation of 
the university. Now that what you're ging to have to be, let's 
see I came back from overseas in 

AAllen: That would be late '72 

See: '73 

Al 1 en : ' 7 2 , ' 7 3 

See: Yes, '73. And I said well, my conditions would be such that 
I'm not sure that you would want to buy it. well, why don't you 
prepare your conditions. I said, fine, I said I' 11 prepare my 
conditions, so I prepared a condition which I knew they wouldn't 
even buy and I went home and sat down and stole a copy from my 
office. I wrote down all lthe conditions in which I could do it 
in which, also included, that if I was going to be the hatchet 
man, that I had three years protection beyond Manning leaving at 
the end of that year, in terms of my carrying on. I didn't care 
if it was acting president or if they felt they had to go through 
a selection process, I would be carried on. Well, it was on that 
Thursday that they had the Board meeting and they went to the 
Board Meeting, and I guess that my conditions, this really threw 
then into a tailspin, and that was the day that they announced 
that Manning would be relieved. I knew, I was the only person 
outside of the Board members, knew on Monday that they were going 
to give Manning his walking papers on the following Thursday and 
that's something you can talk to Jefferies about and see if 
that's where the situation, they were realy uptight with Manning. 
But Manning was angry with me about something, I could never 
figure it out cause I wasn't even here from, when he came on the 
job the first two and a half years he was here. I was in 
Thailand. And Bigsbee was his 

Allen: Bigsbee was the Academic Vice President at the end of his 
tenure, and then they brought in warren Carrier. 

See: Yes 

Allen: And Carrier was the Academic Vice President at the time of 
Manning's end. Did you know warren very well? 

See: I found warren to be a very emotional guy. I don't remember 
him that well. I thought, my own feeling was that he had so many 
personal problems that he was having difficulty concentrating on 
the job at the Univ. of Bridgeport, and he was in cohoots with 
this guy Ramsey, he brought in as Dean of Education who, -. Ram-
sey was a bright guy. Ramsey was probably the smartest profes-
sional educator thaat the Univ. of Bridgeprt ever had. As a 
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professonal. Ramsey just didn't know how to deal with people. 
And he got in cohoots with carrier, and I, is that when I went 
back in as Dean? I forgot who was Dean of Education. 

Allen: You came back as Dean after Lee came. 

See: I came back before Lee got back. 

Allen: Did you leave? 

See: Then I left the deanship when. I guess that's right. I came 
just before he came back and then I stayed on. I had a three 
year contract and I had left as Dean and I found that it exceed-
ingly di ff icul t to operate as a Dean with phantom presidents 
unavailable, impossible to get to. 

Allen: Manning? 

See: No, I'm talking about Lee, when I went back in. 
closed door, organized, he had every minute scheduled 

Allen: And me at the door. 

Lee's 

See: Yes, well you know, he, and the fault was that he, yes, I 
just find that Lee was humanist as an administrator, he lacks a 
great deal because there was no communication with his staff at 
all and everybody's operating in the dark, and then he, it's just 
very difficult to operate. There's no question in my mind that 
the reason that the Puerto Rico program went down the drain, that 
was producing an income and could have been a solid program. 
Frankly, I worked my fingernails to the bone getting it 
acredited. we were the only acredited institution outside of 
Puerto Rico and Lee felt uncomfortable with Puerto Rico, if you 
want me to tell you the truth. I don't know if you realize this 
or not. 

Allen: Why was this? 

see: Lee is an elitist and he went down there working with the 
peons and so forth, and he could say the wrong things. He put 
his foot in his mouth. He was a very able public speaker, great 
stage presence, but he would go down there and I would tell him 
there are certain things you don't do in Puerto Rico, and you 
don't say, and he kept talking about how we Americans were coming 
down to help Puerto Ricans, and they are Americans just like we 
are, and he couldn't get this out of his head and he'd get up on 
the stage and make one absolute blunder after another, and they 
would get, when they held graduation exercise they'd want to get 
out and the girls would want to come over and have a dance with 
him and all the rest, he just was uncomfortable in Puerto 
to Rico, it just wasn't his style. Puerto Rico just didn't leave 
Lee at home, Lee likes to think of himself as an elitist and of 
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course, so does Ginny. That's their nature. And I worked over-
seas long enough, it's like old hat to me and it's just the na-
ture of the beast. I always think of the first time that Ginny 
came to the Halsey's house one night and we were sitting there 
talking at a dinner party and we were sitting there and I'm talk-
ing to Ginny trying to carry on a conversation with her and all 
the time I'm talking to her, she's looking over my shoulder to 
see if there is somebody more important that she can see to talk 
too. I thought when Bernhard walked in that she was going to 
knock me clear off my feet, getting by me and I just, this is 
just not my cup of tea , that's all. I would have to say Lit-
tlefield was a quite different kind of person. And I enjoyed, in 
all fairness, I enjoyed my year of work with the Littlefields. I 
could go into Littlefield and get an interview and sit to talk to 
Henry Littlefield, he'd be so mad at me his face was red, purple, 
and we'd sit there and argue, and I'd see him an hour later at a 
cocktail party and you would never know that you'd had any 
argument. And the next day, we'd go on as, once the thing was 
settled, it was settled. I have great admiration for Henry 
Littlefield. I think he was a very fine person. 

Allen: Incidentally, I've got about ten hours of him on tape and 
I'll be getting more as I go along. Well, Harold 

See: I'd forgtten about my going back there as Dean. 

Allen: I remember that period very well because I was learning a 
lot of new things then too. Let me ask you a question about the 
finances. what in your estimation, aside fromthe budget and 
budgetary control, got us into financial problems in the early 
'?O's? 

See: Because they added staff on far beyond the enrollment 
figures. If you look at the figures in staff and look at your 
enrollment, your enrollment level started going down. You look at 
staff, it continued this way and then there was no way to cut 
staff back and Manning proceeded to just practically give 
everybody tenure. 

Allen: Many of us blamed Carrier for that. was that Manning or 
Carrier? 

See: You can blame Carrier, I'd say it's probably both. Carrier 
was the first person who recommended it, but a good president 
would call the tune on this one. He would call Carrier in but 
see there was no communication between Manning and carrier. You 
might as well have had a ocean between the two off ices across the 
hall and so Manning spent most of his time, I found Manning to be 
a delightful guy despite everything. I would go in to see Man-
ning about something up in the state that was going on and with 
the idea that I would give him a chance to have some input and 
since I, well I didn't officially represent the university on a 
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state committee, the fact remained, I still wanted to represent 
them. And I would call and get an appointment, no problem, al-
ways got an appointment, and we would sit in there and have the 
most delightful, broad based discussion on higher education, and 
its needs and directions, until such time that I would say to 
him, would you rather I do this or do that? And if Manning had 
to make a decision of any kind, it was just absolutly impossible 
for him to do it. He was constitutionally, he could not give me 
his views and say, this is why I think it would be good for the 
University of Bridgeport, and I think, and so what Carrier was 
faced with was making decisions himself not knowing where he 
stood because he couldn't get a position on anything. 

Allen: Is there anything besides the adding and promoting the 
faculty that got us into trouble? 

See: I think the biggest thing that got the university into 
trouble was the manner in which he handled faculty which moved 
us into unions, and when we, now let me tell you, they were al-
ready in trouble, in some financial problem before this but the 
real problem is then, acerbated by the bringing in the unions, 
and then I sit in the audience there and I couldn't believe when 
I hear the faculty vote on straight across the board pecentages, 
the rich getting richer and the poor getting poorer. And we got, 
I understand from sources at the University, that we got profes-
sors on nine months at Bridgeport now in $50,000's. Now for an 
institution the level of Bridgeport and so forth to have too many 
people in that category and continue to have the rich getting 
richer and the poor ~etting poorer on that kind of a formula, it 
is, you know, I don t know how they've gotten solvent at all. 
Now I don't know if it is solvent. 

Allen: Yes, we're solvent now and I think the cumulative deficit 
has been reduced to very, very little now. We're in good shape 
considering what we were a number of years ago. 

See: I'll tell you when I left there, somebody said, when I 
agreed to my separation agreement and money corning for over a 
period of three years, I had some reservations about an agreement 
whether the institution would last three years. I, and this I do 
not, this was there before Lee arrived, I think. Lee made the 
most of it to demonstrate that he was the saviour of the world. 
He certainly dramatized it in his usual way. He didn't hide his 
glory under the basket by any means, but the fact is that it was 
in bad shape long before he arrived on the scene. 

Allen: 
this or 
Library. 
by going 

What I was driving at, You may or may not know about 
may or may not have a comment, The building of the 

It's Littlefield's contention, for example, that Diem, 
over his head to the Board, 

see: they put two extra floors on 
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Allen: yes 

See: was it two extra floors on? 

Allen: Two extra floors, but that delayed and the conseqent 
delay on it increased the cost of the Library tremendously and 
that 

See; I really can't comment on that, Bill, I remember there was 
an arguement about it. I remember Diem went to Board members, 
just what you told me, I rememberthat much about it but to try 
and be precise, I couldn't help you out. 

Allen: One other question in this area, were you there when Frank 
DeLeo's committee from the Senate did a study of the finances of 
the university and made certain recommendations? 

see: Yes. 

Allen: How right was he? 

See: DeLeo was right on the button. I went over everything 
DeLeo did and I would say DeLeo' s concerns, and the manner he 
presented were fairly well on line. 

Allen: I would agree with you and subsequent developments prove 
that out. 

See: DeLeo was on the line. 

Allen: A couple of general questions. Who, perhaps, are the 
most memorable people that you remember at the university and 
why? 

see: That's interesting. Course it starts with Littlefield. I 
have tremendous respect for the man and I know all his failings 
and he knows all mine, which we all have, but I have respect for 
Littlefield and I wish that the Board had allowed him to do more 
of the investment for the university and the university would be 
a lot better than it was when the bankers were doing it. I think 
that one of the individuals that really stands out in my mind 
that I have a high regard for, not that I agree with him 
incidentally, I disagreed with him on issue after issue. we were 
on the opposite sides politically. but I regard vanderKroef as 
one of the big names. I enjoyed sitting down and discussing in-
ternational affairs with and having give and take. He was so 
much more knowledgeable that I was but I enjoyed, particularly in 
south East Asia. I think one of the brightest guys at Bridgeport 
that I had anything to do with was Bob Kranyick, very, very crea-
tive and I certainly enjoyed him. Of the deans that I respected 
the most, not as an administrator but as an intellect, was Fred 
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Ekablad • Fred Ekablad, in the field of Business and Management, 
was so far above anybody else in terms of his profession, he was 
probably the best trained of any one of the deans you had at 
Bridgeport, maybe not since, but he was without question a person 
I particularly enjoyed. 

end of first side 

see: I thought people like Al Wolff made a major contribution to 
the university. One of the very likeable people that, you know, 
Don Kern was a good friend of mine, but Don really made a mark as 
I see it in terms of the admissions, again here is one of the 
problems. Don Kern was identified as being a Littlefield person 
and Wolff was identified as being Halsey. When I arrived there, 
to my amazement, to find all these rivals between two people and 
yet I never saw any evidence on either case and neither of them 
showed any of that. These would be the individuals off hand that 
I-

Allen: I generally conclude an interview with a couple of generic 
thought questions. First one, what was your greatest success at 
the university? 

See: I guess getting probably two things. One, was probably 
the, I can tell you what my greatest failing was. 

Allen: That's the next question. 

see: My greatest success was probably getting the College of 
Education fully accredited by NCATE which they had tried twice 
before and failed, and we did it the first time around. The 
second success was convincing the state, really the independant 
college assn., of the desirability of supporting private educa-
tion through various kinds of grants, and the education job, I 
think I had in this particular case a very unique role because 
having been head of a state university, I understood both sides 
and I could sit and talk with state universities as well as the 
private and so I think my role was very instrumental. The 
greatest failure is my failure to get the Board and the people to 
read, with care and understanding, the self study which was 
prepared which would have avoided financial pitfalls, academic 
pitfalls, staffing pitfalls that they walked into. I think I 
somehow or other, was not able to bring the Board, I didn't bring 
them along or I lost someplace. 

Allen: Now let me see if I have the date of that self study. was 
it early '?O's? 

See: I can tell you exactly. It was in the 69-70 and actually I 
made my final report in April of 1970. I flew back from Thailand 
to do it and the Board became very, very defensive. They took 
the self study, some of the Board members did, and Henry, Lit-
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tlef ield did, took the self study as to be a criticism of what 
had happened in the past, and if they had read it carefully, the 
report very much addressed the fact that much of which had gone 
on in the past had been in growing, and was good, and what it was 
doing was addressing the future and what the university might do 
in the future. It was not read in this light. I'm not sure that 
there wasn't too much in the self study for Board members who 
were part-time people in a job to assimilate. I made a 
suggestion, as an option, I didn't say it had to be done, I think 
of this one, Al Wolff, now I'll have to say this for Al Wolff. 
Al Wolff said, made a statement he agreed, and I think this tells 
the story. He said he agreed with everthing in the self study 
except that which dealt with student affairs. And I think this 
tells the story. I made a suggestion in there that possibility 
the way things were going at that time, that maybe we ought to 
lease out the dormitories and do them on consignment such as we 
did, as we do food service. As one way of getting away from 
being in loco parentis and all the other problems, but Al Wolff, 
of course, this took a great corner. but I kept saying to him, if 
you can get rid all of the problems of dorms. then whether the 
girls wanted to remove urinals and whether the men wanted to do 
this, that and the other in the women's dorm. I said maybe you 
could put your attention to the more important things in student 
affairs. Well, this is just something that was in there, but of 
course, he took exception to it, this was paring down the student 
affairs, and I think what happened is that everybody took every-
thing literally instead of analyzing it in terms of, is there 
some new direction that we might be going, in terms of these 
programs? 

Allen: That's one of the problems that comes with reading long 
range plans. 

See: And That's what this was. It threatened, it threatened 
everybody and instead of looking at it as a positive document, 
somehow or other it came out as a very negative document. And I 
blame myself that somehow or other, there had to be a way to get 
people to understand what was there, and so what the Board did is 
they locked them all up in the vault in the president's office. 
In other words, we had a book burning at Bridgeport. Didn't al-
low the faculty, anybody to have a copy of it. 

Allen: I hope we still have a copy of it. 

see: There must be copies around. 

Allen: There's got to be. I know there are self studies that 
I've seen but I haven't gone through all the things in the vault 
yet. 

see: But there was a copy run off for every faculty member plus 
board members and so on. And the promise that they would be 
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distributed. 

Allen: I remember that very well. Well, Harold, this has been 
most interesting and most useful to me. I'm sure as I go along 
there may be other questions, and in which case I'll drop you a 
note and if you would be so kind as to answer those as we go 
along, it would be greatly appreciated • 

See: You'll have to edit this where I've gotten very personal, 
of course. 

Allen: Obviously, I'm going to use discretion. I'm not going to 
quote you in some of your juicier moments. End of tape. 

See: The fi ancial prob 
problems re ly started, 
to 1966. until '66 ere re ly had never ~ en any budgetary 
process a the Univ. of Bridgep rt. .How you found out what 
money wa there was hen you made a request an whether Henry 
decided to pull it ut of his top Nrawer and appr ve it. There 
wasn't any real pl ning or budgetary,grocedure. I d covered it 
that ridgeport U iversity was paying their bills 60 a d 90 days 
duri the summe waiting for money to c~me in in Septe er from 
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whi h they we e holding off bills and payihg bills they wer way 
be ind and discovered this particularly w.hen I started d . ng 
t e self ud ~~n<l got imrolv-ea -in ·th-e- -compu;!:er cent~~ t 
~~rr:?fihtFlhf);e~Ŀ operation and Al Diem never rea~ly was a busines 




